



Hextable Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting of Hextable Parish Council held on 22nd January 2018, commencing at 7.30pm at The Parish Office, College Road, Hextable.


PRESENT

In the Chair

Councillor D Kitchener
Councillors
D Morris, K Varnham, C Bower, E Leaver, R Smith, E Kattenhorn, W Stoneham  
& M Fittock
In Attendance

46 Members of the public signed in 



Parish Clerk

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Kent County Councillor Michael Horwood
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
MINUTES

Resolved 
that the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 27 November 2017 be 
18/0799
received, agreed and signed 

Proposed by Cllr Kitchener. Seconded by Cllr Varnham.

Unanimous. 
Resolved 
that the Minutes of the Audit & Finance Committee Meeting held on 20
18/0800
November 2017 be received, agreed and signed

Proposed by Cllr Kitchener. Seconded by Cllr Stoneham.

Unanimous. 

Resolved 
that the Minutes of the Communications Committee Meeting held on 18
18/0801
December 2017 be received, agreed and signed

Proposed by Cllr Morris. Seconded by Cllr Kattenhorn.

Unanimous.
ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE CHAIR

Welcome to the first council meeting of 2018.  I hope that everyone had a good break over the festive period.  

On 20th March I will be representing Hextable Parish Council at the Lord Lieutenants Annual Civic Service of Thanksgiving, which this year will be held at Canterbury Cathedral.  This service is held to recognise and thank all those people who work in public life such as councillors, police, nurses and those who serve in the voluntary sector.   
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HPC recently received a petition signed by a number of people requesting that we held a residents meeting to discuss the future of the parish complex that is one of the pieces of land put forward in the Call for Sites.  A residents meeting is not a council meeting, but it can be chaired by the parish council chairman, and I was very happy to chair this meeting.  The Clerk met with the representatives requesting the meeting, and as the intention was to ask questions to the council, it was agreed that it would be more appropriate to provide a longer question session at this meeting instead. Although residents can send in questions at any time. There will be an open meeting during the day and an evening for residents to give their views, ask questions and discuss all options.  

It is good to hear people’s views and feedback before decisions are made, and we always welcome comments from the residents we represent. Tonight, I will be taking public questions after we complete the rest of the business of the council, and to assist in answering all the questions efficiently and as effectively as I can, please take a question slip to write down your question clearly, with your name and road and pass them to the front before the public question agenda item.   Public questions are a time to ask a specific question, and not a time for debate but I will endeavour to answer all questions tonight.  If in the event I am unable, I will respond back in writing. 

By now, all residents should have received an information leaflet that we have produced in order to explain the progress to date, detail of the process that is being followed, and clarification of the current position particularly with the call for sites.  

Sevenoaks District Council, just like all planning authorities has an obligation to look for sites to provide a quota of dwellings over the next 25 to 30 years to meet the estimated population growth, and ultimately to contribute to the government’s target to increase the house building programme to around 300,000 homes each year. Therefore, development in our village is both necessary and inevitable, and will contribute to an estimated 2 – 5% of the Sevenoaks district quota.    

The metropolitan green belt in Sevenoaks is an important part of national planning policy along with many other green belt areas in the UK, and it serves 5 purposes.  These are set out in law and detailed in the National Planning Policy Framework 2012.  They are: 

· To check the unrestricted sprawl of large built up areas

· To prevent neighbouring towns from merging into one another 

· To assist in safeguarding the countryside from encroachment 

· To preserve the setting and special character of historic towns

· To assist in urban regeneration by encouraging the recycling of derelict and other urban land

Against the backdrop of a national housing need, and the statutory obligations placed on local authorities, we have to ensure development is targeted in appropriate places.   All around our built village, we have a band of green belt – mainly fields and agricultural land.  Hextable Parish Council is absolutely committed to protecting our green belt - and this forms one of our written objectives which we set out soon after HPC was formed in 2008.  

Every one of us lives in a house that was once a green field, which was built to meet past housing needs.  In Hextable, we are still fortunate to have sites in our village that have been previously developed, which can provide the additional housing to meet our part of the quota across Sevenoaks without going into Green Belt.  

The failure to meet local quotas could result in the decision to utilise green belt land taken for us by the national planning inspectorate.  Indeed, there have recently been examples in the news of green belt sites being put forward for development.  In Surrey for instance, there is currently much controversy surrounding suggestions that dozens of sites could see thousands of homes built on green fields.  
As a resident of Hextable, I want to see our green belt land that surrounds our village protected, to maintain the developed footprint, and I am confident my colleagues have the same ambition.  By supporting the use of previously developed sites, we believe we can continue to protect our valuable green fields.    

There isn’t any further progress that I can report tonight that hasn’t already been explained in the leaflet, except to say that the call for sites deadline for submission has now passed.   I feel I must also stress that contrary to popular belief, there are no planning applications for any of the potential sites
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identified so far in the call for sites process.  When the sites have been assessed, and when those that
are deemed suitable are agreed, they will be written in to local planning policy, and the policy will be used to assess any future applications made.  If and when applications are made in the future, these will be made in the normal way – through planning applications in the public domain, and everyone in the village will be able to comment in exactly the same way as we do now.  We discuss planning applications at every council meeting, and tonight’s meeting is no exception.  Residents are permitted to speak when we review planning applications.  

We await to see the detail of the two former school sites that have been put forward by KCC, and as far as ideas for the parish complex is concerned, we hope to be able to share all the options (including the option to do nothing with the site) sometime in the spring, where we will be encouraging all residents and users of the facilities to give their feedback before any plans are developed.  

Update from Kent County Councillor. – No update as Councillor Horwood was unable to attend and gave his apologies
Update from Sevenoaks District Councillors. –
Cllr Morris reported:

The District Council has confirmed that sufficient sites have come forward in the Call 4 Sites that are not in Green Belt or are previously developed land that Green Belt land is not required to be released for development. The unsightly property in Bower Road was served a legal notice by SDC but no response was received. Unfortunately that officer has left the council but a new officer has taken over that role and they are preparing the second legal notice, this is a much shorter notice after which further action can be taken. It is possible that a neighbour may consider buying the property.  
Cllr Kitchener reported:
I sit on Development Control committee and Cllr Morris sits on the Planning Policy Committee.  It is particularly good that the village has representation on both development policy and control.  The next DC meeting is on 25th January.

MEMBER QUESTION TIME

Cllr Fittock by e-mail on 11th January asked:
Prior to the last full Council meeting on 27 December 2017Local residents submitted a petition calling on this Council to preserve the heritage buildings in Hextable Gardens.

Why was this petition not brought to the attention of Councillors over the past 6 weeks?

How does the Council now propose to deal with the call for a public meeting on this subject?

Cllr Kitchener replied:

The last council meeting was in November, we didn’t have a meeting in December. However, the Clerk, did send a written response on 16th January 2018, the Chairman summarised the response which is set out below:

I had a meeting with Liz and Louise after I sent the petition to KALC because I was unclear what the particular section of the Act in the petition meant the council had to do and I wanted to get it right. The petition called for a residents meeting but the council provides a venue, paper, pens, water, and the Chairman of the Parish may (if the Chairman and the Council considers it best) chair the meeting to open, close and keep order if necessary. Darren said he would be happy to chair for them. I am very limited for dates to offer in the village hall as Scouts are booked 3 nights a week plus extra bookings so I offered a number of venues, dates and times. Liz checked with KALC and got back to me cancelling.  

She had worded the petition wrong as she didn't want a residents meeting she wanted to ask the Council questions so Darren has invited her along to the next Council meeting and doubled the length of Residents Question Time. 
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We've had a leaflet printed giving all the information so if residents read
the information leaflet they won't need to ask questions. 

There will be a public meeting in the hall in a month or so when we have some options to show and resident can all give their comments etc.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 

Audit & Finance Committee

The next Audit & Finance Committee meeting is due to take place in the next couple of weeks to review our Quarter 3 performance.
Open Spaces Committee

The January meeting was cancelled and a new date has not yet been sorted out.
Works on the Village Green footpath are due to start week commencing 19th March, weather permitting.

Facilities Committee

Meeting soon to take place in February.
Personnel Committee

Nest meeting due at the end of March
Communications Committee

The communications meeting took place in December to agree funding for the leaflet to be sent out to all residents.
Members to discuss the new General Data Protection Regulations – discussed by members 
and an update will be given as soon as it is available 
Update on the Avenue of Limes – this is covered in Progress and Information.
Additional drainage in College Road 

Resolved      that the Clerk will respond to the letter from Swanley Town Council requesting
18/0802       permission to dig through the Avenue of Limes to join drains from Swanley park

                      to link in with drains in College Road, to refuse permission as there is already an

                    issue with drainage and there is concern for the ancient lime trees.
Proposed by Cllr Kitchener. Seconded by Cllr Stoneham.

Unanimous. 

Blue Plaques
The first blue plaque site has been identified in Hextable by the Hextable Heritage Society and this is now going forward.
Correspondence –Noted

· Letter received from Hextable Methodist Church thanking the Parish council for the grant.

· Letter received from the Happy Club for the Disabled thanking the Parish council for the grant.

· Letter received from the Royal British Legion thanking the Parish council for the grant.

· Letter received from the ATC thanking the Parish council for the grant.
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· Letter received from Rural Age Concern Darent Valley thanking the Parish council for the grant.
· E-mail received from Lord Lieutenant of Kent inviting the Chairman to the Annual Civic Service in Canterbury Cathedral on 20th March

· E-mail received from KALC regarding National developments – in particular the new General Data Protection Regulations, Community Policing Volunteers and changes to Household Waste Recycling Centres

Planning Applications 
  

SE/17/03688/HOUSE. 5 Springvale Close. Erection of a single storey conservatory at the rear of the property.







           No Comment

SE/17/03583/HOUSE. 70 Main Road. Conversion of existing garage into a kitchen, the erection of an infill extension to the rear courtyard and smooth render to front walls.











          No Comment

SE/17/03742/DETAIL. Honeyfields Residential Home. Details pursuant to condition 8 (Boundary Treatment) to 16/00035/MMA.

SE/17/03754/DETAIL. Honeyfields Residential Home. Details pursuant to condition 12 (Ecology) to 16/00035/MMA.

SE/17/03755/DETAIL. Honeyfields Residential Home. Details pursuant to condition 32ii (BREEAM) to 16/00035/MMA.

SE/17/03756/DETAIL. Honeyfields Residential Home. Details pursuant to condition 37 (Sustainable Drainage) to 16/00035/MMA.
SE/17/03415/HOUSE. 322 Claremont Road. Demolition of a detached garage and construction of two storey side extension and part two, part single storey, rear extension.











        No Comment 

SE/17/03786/FUL. Hextable Food & Wine, 26 Main Road. Demolition of existing permanent and temporary shop storage. Proposed new single storey rear extension to shop with new external access route and entrance to existing accommodation above. Raised garden area to rear.








        No Comment
SE/17/03921/HOUSE. 228 Claremont Road. Erection of two dropped kerbs.   No Comment
SE/17/03978/HOUSE. 38 Egerton Avenue. Erection of a single storey front extension with rooflights. Alterations to fenestration.




         No Comment
SE/17/04043/PAE. 41 Top Dartford Road. Prior notification of a single storey rear extension which extends 4 metres beyond the rear wall of the original dwelling house with a maximum height of 3 metres and eaves height of 2.7 metres.

SE/17/03788/HOUSE. 58 Main Road. Demolition of existing conservatory and the erection of a single storey rear extension, installation of three velux windows and porch extension.











No Comment
Noted
SE/17/03098/LDCEX. Land known as Merryfields, Lower Road. Use of building for ancillary facilities in relation to the equestrian use.


 


     Granted 

SE/17/03415/HOUSE. 322 Claremont Road. Demolition of a detached garage and construction of two storey side extension and part two, part single storey, rear extension.












     Granted
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SE/17/03461/HOUSE. 9 Mabel Road. Erection of a single storey front extension, to be inline with porch.









     Granted
SE/17/03528/MMA. 61 Dawson Drive. Minor material amendment to 16/02833/HOUSE (New first floor level side extension above existing single storey garage) to show amended windows.
 






      
               Granted

SE/17/03525/HOUSE. 145 Claremont Road. Erection of a single storey rear linking extension between house and detached garage located in the rear garden of the property. Garage conversion into games room.






    Granted

Progress and Information – All Noted

1 A new contract has been taken up for telecoms at the Parish Office with Daisy.
2 Rural Age Concern Darent Valley are holding an extra ordinary meeting on 26th January, the representative from Hextable will be attending.

3 The Clerk attended a Clerks Forum on 16th January where training on the new GDPR took place

4 The Christmas lights on the Village Green were on throughout December without any problems.

5 An accident in the centre of the village where a car mounted the pavement by the pedestrian crossing caused damage to one of the raised flowerbeds – HPC groundsmen have repaired the brickwork.
6 Damage has been done to the grass on the Avenue of Limes by contractors working on fencing in the former school field – the contractors will be putting right the damage they done.
7 The Parish Office will be closed from 1.30pm Friday 9th February 2018 and will 
 re-open at 9.30am on Monday 19th February 2018
Schedule of Accounts for payment –
 It be noted that:

a. The schedule of accounts paid is £23,471.07 
b. The available balance at the Santander Bank as at 22 January 2018 is £82,087.74
c. The balance at the Nat West as at 1 January 2018 is £121,016.68

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

24 questions were provided in writing on the night and Cllr Kitchener answered each in turn.  Due to the volume of questions, Cllr Kitchener explained that all the questions asked would be summarised on a Q&A document to be made available to residents.  
Post Meeting Note: A further 12 written questions were received after the meeting which will be answered in writing on the same Q&A document.
The meeting closed at 9.25pm
Chairman                                                
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